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Carly Green 

On the weekend of the 6th to 9th October I attended a seminar held for students of the Professional 

DŀǊŘŜƴŜǊǎΩ DǳƛƭŘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ IƛǎǘƻǊƛŎ ŀƴŘ .ƻǘŀƴƛŎ DŀǊŘŜƴ ¢ǊŀƛƴŜŜ tǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜΦ L had heard of the 

seminar when the president of the PGG John Humphris visited the trainees that were working 

alongside me at the National Botanic Garden of Wales, and I had been envious of the trainees when 

they mentioned a weekend of meeting up with other young horticulturists and being able to get 

advice on all things related to working in the horticulture industry I approached John to ask if I could 

tag along with them on their next annual meet up. I am currently an apprentice at NBGW in 

Carmarthenshire, and I function as part of the staff 4 days a week, working on rotation around the 

indoor glasshouse teams and outdoor ornamentals teams. I came to the apprenticeship with no 

prior experience of the horticultural industry, straight from a zoology degree at Swansea University 

and during my apprenticeship I have found a passion for horticulture and for working in the industry 

itself, however as I had not previously worked in any other gardens before and I was not part of a 

larger scheme that extended outside of my garden I wanted to be able to meet other students, make 

friends and get advice about the realities of working in the industry. 

Thursday 

I was able to catch a lift with our current PGG trainee that I worked with at the National Botanic 

Garden of Wales, Bob Burston, and we made the journey down to Dunford House in Midhurst, 

Sussex. After unpacking and a quick cup of tea where we all introduced ourselves, there was a group 

information session regarding PGG reports. Although this was not applicable to me, it gave me a 

good insight into report writing for horticulture and was followed with an introductory information 

session regarding funding and bursaries for trips. A tradition of the seminar weekends is the 

individual presentations, where each student gives a short, 3-5 minute talk about a plant that is 

important to the garden they are from. I enjoyed the talks, and came away with a number of plants I 

had never heard of that I wanted to research such as the fatally toxic seed of Cerbera odollam, the 

Ψ{ǳƛŎƛŘŜ ¢ǊŜŜΩ ǘƘŀǘ ƻƴŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘ ƘŀŘ ōƻǳƎƘǘ ƛƴ ŀ ǎǘǊŜŜǘ market in Amsterdam for three euros 

ƳŀǊƪŜǘŜŘ ŀǎ ŀ Ψ.ǳŘŘƘŀ tŀƭƳΩΦ LΩƳ ǉǳƛǘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘǊŜŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŀǊōƻǊƛŎǳƭǘǳǊŜΣ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΩ 

presentations  there were many species of ornamental trees that I had never heard of before like 

Pterocarya fraxinifolia, Colutea arborescens and Sciadopitys verticillata.  

 
The toxic seed of Cerbera odollam, mistakenly sold to tourists as a Buddha Palm in Amsterdam 



Friday 

The following day of the weekend was dedicated to garden tours. This was a unique opportunity, as 

at each location we were guided around by the horticulturist or the owner. Arundel castle is a 

restored 12th century castle and seat of the Duke of Norfolk. The surrounding gardens have been 

enlarged and remodelled multiple times over the years, including a walled kitchen garden, a lean-to 

ǾƛƴŜǊȅΣ ŀ ǊƻǎŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ Ψ/ƻƭƭŜŎǘƻǊ 9ŀǊƭΩǎ gardenΩ. The style is mostly formal and romantic, 

especially in the EarlΩs garden which is dedicated to the 14th Earl of Arundel who was famed for his 

collections of art and sculpture. That garden and the stumpery are very interesting and beautiful 

examples of the designs of Julian and Isabel Bannerman, who also created the stumpery at 

Highgrove House and the gardens at Trematon Castle. The /ƻƭƭŜŎǘƻǊ 9ŀǊƭΩǎ garden is themed around 

the play A Midsummer NightΩs Dream, evoking the otherworldliness of the fairies with whimsical 

green-oak carved grottoes, a mixture of traditional and semi-tropical plants and a floating crown at 

its centre. This garden was very interesting to me as many of the plants such as Echium pininana are 

grown at my place of work inside the Great Glasshouse, emulating their native Canary Island habitat; 

however at Arundel these were used as outdoor ornamental plants to great effect. I have also 

ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƭƻǾŜŘ {ƘŀƪŜǎǇŜŀǊŜΩǎ ǇƭŀȅǎΣ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƛƴŎƛŘŜƴǘŀƭƭȅ aƛŘǎǳƳƳŜǊ bƛƎƘǘΩǎ 5ǊŜŀƳ ƛǎ my favourite so it 

was very inspiring to see how a pair of sought-after garden designers had channelled that story using 

their unique planting schemes. 

 
The Stumpery at Arundel containing large amounts of Echiums and Euphorbias, described by Izzy as a 'Tolkien 

landscape'- another of my literary favourites! 

We were shown around Arundel by the Kitchen Garden team leader Izzy and she was very helpful in 

explaining to us the organic principles that the edibles are grown with. There were a number of 

methods such as using Epsom salts to alleviate rose black spot, granite dust as a soil improver and 

forcing spring bulbs so that they flower sooner and can be removed in time to sow a wildflower 

ƳŜŀŘƻǿ ǘƻ ŦƭƻǿŜǊ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǎǳƳƳŜǊΦ LΩƳ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƛƴǘǊƛƎǳŜŘ ōȅ ƻǊƎŀƴƛŎ ƳŜǘƘƻŘǎ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƘƛǎΣ ŀƴŘ 

there were a number that I had never heard of. Izzy was also keen to show us her favourite tree on 



site, an old cork oak that was very impressive and gnarled. The cork oak, Quercus suber, is a 

renewable resource that can be harvested by hand without killing the tree; however the cork 

industry and cork groves are declining due to the current switch to screw top wine bottles and 

plastic corks.  

 
Me in my yellow rain jacket, furiously googling other Bannerman designs in the Collector Earl's garden  

Photograph courtesy of Elinor Davies 

 



After lunch, we were shown around the private gardens of Petworth house by the head gardener 

Jonathon Arnold and Lady Egremont. The public part of the garden is a classic Capability Brown 

ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜŘ ŘŜŜǊ ǇŀǊƪΣ ŎƻƴǘŀƛƴƛƴƎ ǘȅǇƛŎŀƭ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜǎ ƻŦ .ǊƻǿƴΩǎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ŀ Iŀ-Ha, a small 

building to act as a focal point and soft, undulating hills. At the National Botanic Garden of Wales 

and on placements at Llwynywermod I have enjoyed pruning top fruit trees and so I loved seeing the 

fabulous orchard at Petworth that contained a large number of different apple cultivars (including 

the Egremont Russet), established quinces and cherries. The head gardener also explained to us how 

the garden team have recently switched to a no-dig method in the kitchen garden in order to 

maintain the gardens with fewer staff that it was intended to have, a problem that is familiar all 

across horticulture.   

 
Fireworks in the perennial borders with mature hedges at Petworth House 

In the evening we sat down to an experts' panel with Neil Helyer from Fargro distribution, Lee Hunt 

from RHS advice and Jonathon Arnold from Petworth house, with contributions from the PGG and 

HBGTP supervisors. This was very informative and relevant, covering everything from how to 

compromise with the marketing team and highlight the additional work needed to clean up after big 

garden events, to the role of unions and campaigns to improve the image of careers in horticulture, 

to how to sterilise the ground with an engine steam cleaner. The panel covered many novel methods 

of pest control that I was later asked by my supervisor at NBGW to type up as they could be useful in 

ǘƘŜ ƎƭŀǎǎƘƻǳǎŜǎ LΩƳ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ƛƴΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŀƭ ŀŘǾƛŎŜ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘǎ ǘƻ ŎƭŜŀƴ ƻǳǘ 

your sprayer with and how to dispose of rough grass cuttings that cannot be composted- all issues 

that I would never come across at NBGW and that broadened my overall horticulture knowledge and 

experience. For my question to the panel, I asked about pest control in our tropical butterfly house 

Plas Pilipala. It is a very new part of NBGW and still in its teething stages, and so it was helpful to 

share information from other gardens that are more experienced such as Windsor. We were 

struggling with the dilemma of how to treat rampant pests in the house such as mealy bug, scale and 

spider mite without damaging our delicate residents. I came away with specific, useful product 



recommendations and treatment advice such as mixing Serenade- an antifungal bacterium with 

Maxicrop and SB invigorator to use as a pesticide, fungicide and feed that will not harm the 

butterflies. 

Saturday 

There were a number of very interesting and useful workshops on Saturday, the first of which was 

Plant ¢ŀȄƻƴƻƳȅ ōȅ wƻǎ .ŜƴƴŜǘǘΣ ŀ ƭŜŎǘǳǊŜǊ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 9ǘƘƴƻōƻǘŀƴȅ aŀǎǘŜǊǎΩ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ŀǘ YŜƴǘ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ 

that I almost applied for after I finished my degree! During this lesson I was introduced to floral 

formulae, a useful botanical tool for identifying plants from the configuration of their flowers. David 

Jewell of Hillier Garden and Arboretum gave a masterclass of the most up to date method of tree 

planting used at the arboretum to give shrubs and trees the best chance of establishment and 

survival. It was very useful to get a focused, small group lecture on exactly how one of ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅΩǎ 

leading arboretums gives their trees and shrubs the best start in life. The final workshop of the day 

was about plant records and although at my place of work we keep records using purpose built 

software (IrisBG), I feel like this will be useful in future should I find myself in a smaller garden 

without good records, as one student did. 

 
Planting trees with David Jewell of Hillier Gardens and Arboretum 

In the evening we were given a presentation by Malcolm Pharoah, which proved to be an 

inspirational talk about how bursaries can be used to go on a trip of a lifetime to New Zealand and I 

came away inspired to plan for my own trip, perhaps to see the Redwood forests in North America. I 

jotted down pages of notes about interesting plants LΩŘ never heard of before (ghostly, 600 year old 

Agathis australis Kauri trees, the fringed Pinus devoniana and the alien-ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ 5ŜǾƛƭΩǎ IŀƴŘ ǘǊŜŜ 

Chiranthodendron pentadactylon) and scribbled the names of a number of New Zealand gardens, 

locations and contacts I ǇǊƻƳƛǎŜŘ ƳȅǎŜƭŦ LΩŘ ƭƻƻƪ ŀǘ ƛŦ L ŜǾŜǊ Ǝƻǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ Ǿƛǎƛǘ. 

 

 


